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1. At the thirty-eighth session of the Administrative Committee, 3 February 2005, two 
Contracting Parties made remarks on the functioning of the financing arrangement for TIRExB 
and the TIR Secretariat. As a Party to this financing arrangement, IRU reminds the Contracting 
Parties that the arrangement is established in accordance with Annex 8, art. 13 of the TIR 
Convention and implemented through the Agreement between UNECE and IRU, signed on 
18 September 2003 and endorsed by all Contracting Parties at the meeting of the Administrative 
Committee on 25-26 September, 2003 (TRANS/WP.30/AC.2/2003/14 and 
TRANS/WP.30/AC.2/71). 
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2. Aiming at full transparency on this unusual financing arrangement, which, at the time 
when the Annex 8 was elaborated, was only meant to exist for a short initial period of two years, 
IRU describes below the way this financing arrangement has been established, in cooperation 
between the TIR Secretariat and the IRU, in the Agreement between the UNECE and IRU. 

3. According to Annex 8, art. 13 the operation of the TIRExB and the TIR Secretariat shall 
be financed through a levy on each TIR Carnet distributed by the IRU. The Administrative 
Committee determines the amount of the levy and the procedure for its collection, following 
consultations with the international organization. The financing arrangement, the main element of 
which is a pre-financing of the budget for the TIRExB and the TIR Secretariat on an annual basis, 
is implemented through the Agreement between UNECE and the IRU and described in its 
Annex 1, the contents of which are approved by the Administrative Committee.  

4. Annex 1 to the Agreement stipulates the obligation of the IRU to transfer the requested 
amount to the UN Geneva General Fund to pre-finance the budget for the TIRExB and the TIR 
Secretariat for the following year (for the 2005 budget, USD 883,000 were transferred by the IRU 
before 15 November 2004). As additional information, point 4 of Annex 1 to the Agreement 
contains the following wording: “On the basis of XXX million TIR Carnets, as forecasted to be 
used in the year YYY, the amount of the levy per TIR Carnet is estimated to be USD ZZZ”.  The 
wording of this point is based on a “forecast” and on an “estimation” and corresponds to the 
wording used by the TIR Secretariat, when presenting the budget to the Administrative 
Committee.  

5. Respecting the Agreement, IRU’s primary role in the financing arrangement is to pre-
finance the budget of the TIRExB and the TIR Secretariat, its secondary role being to collect the 
necessary funds to cover the pre-financing. The collection of the necessary funds and the pre-
financing of the budget of TIRExB and the TIR Secretariat can be described as follows: 

- In July/August of the year preceding the new financial year, the TIR Secretariat informs 
the IRU of the draft budget and the total amount to be pre-financed by the IRU to cover in 
advance the budget of the TIRExB and TIR Secretariat. At the same time, namely 
18 months prior to the closing of the year’s accounts, IRU is asked to give its forecast of 
the number of TIR Carnets to be issued during the following year. According to sound 
management rules, IRU gives a forecast, which is necessarily very prudent particularly in 
the recent years, where major external factors, such as EU enlargement, influence the use 
of TIR Carnets and thus their issuance. 

- In October, the TIRExB and the Administrative Committee take note of and approve the 
budget, including the amount to be transferred by the IRU and the estimation of the levy. 
In the second week of November, IRU pre-finances the budget by transferring the amount 
to the TIR Trust Fund. 
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- At the same time, IRU decides, as part of its own internal budget procedure, the amount 

per TIR Carnet it has to collect as from 1st January in the following year in order to cover 
the amount transferred in November. When IRU makes this decision, it takes into account 
the results of the collection of amounts in previous years. 

- Since 2001 the amount collected has been 0.30 SFr per TIR Carnet. IRU’s auditor, 
KPMG, has established financial statements for the years 1999-2004, which have been 
given to the UN’s Board of Auditors. The statements are annexed to this document for 
information of the Contracting Parties. It can be concluded that there is almost a balance 
between the amounts transferred to UN and the amounts collected, except for the 
year 2004, where an extraordinary transfer of USD 305,000 was demanded in connection 
to the signing of the revised Agreement, leading to the current deficit of 275,224 SFr for 
the IRU, an amount which still remains to be covered. 

 
6. The complexity of the financing arrangement originates from the fact that the IRU is not 
only asked to transfer the requested amount in advance to pre-finance the budget for TIRExB and 
the TIR Secretariat, but also, up to 14 months later, to collect each day the levy to recover the 
amount transferred in advance to the TIR Trust Fund. The IRU has, on several occasions, given 
detailed information, documentation and viewpoints on the above mentioned issues to the 
Contracting Parties and the TIR Secretariat.  
 
7. However, until the last meeting of the Administrative Committee in February 2005, the 
pre-financing arrangement and the collection of the necessary funds, were carried out in 
accordance with the procedure established in the Agreement between the UNECE and IRU, as 
approved by the Administrative Committee. Indeed in para. 34 of the report of the last meeting of 
the Administrative Committee (TRANS/WP.30/AC.2/77, p. 9), it is clearly stated that “the 
Administrative Committee endorsed its decision, taken at its thirty-seventh session, confirming 
the authorization that had been granted to the IRU for the year 2005 (TRANS/WP.30/AC.2/75 
paras. 35-36), bearing in mind that the IRU had complied with the conditions to transfer the 
required amount for the funding of the TIRExB for the year 2005.”   
 
8. If so requested by the Administrative Committee, it goes without saying that the IRU 
would support a modification of the current financing arrangement. 

*     *     * 

Annex:  Financial statement by IRU’s external auditor, KPMG, dated 30 March 2005, with 
 3 enclosures. Only the original texts in English are authentic. 
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